POLTONHALL AND HOPEFIELD COMMUNITY COUNCIL
MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 10 APRIL 2019

Present:
J Aitchison (Chair), F Warner, P Atkinson, S Waterston, and D West
 

Attending:
 A Thomson, Cllr D Alexander, Mr & Mrs B Cunningham, J Cameron, 

 Mr & Mrs Flynn, G Hunter and K Frame, Poltonhall Galaday Cttee
Apologies         Cllrs D Milligan and J Lay Douglas, E Spence and J Bernard
1.     Chair’s Remarks

1.1   JA welcomed everyone to the meeting.  He referred to the recent Community day for organisations from Poltonhall and Midlothian held at the Lasswade centre and said it had been a very successful event.
2.
Minutes of Meeting held on 13 March 2019 and Matters Arising

2.1
Item 7.1.  It was noted that the Co-op Bonnyrigg had expressed an interest in housing the Post Office but it was not known if Head Office were amenable to the idea.

2.2
Item 7.2 
 Cllr DA was asked if she could speak to Colin Beattie MSP to see if he would like to come along to a PHCC meeting.                                Action: Cllr DA
2.3
Minutes were approved.  Proposed by PA and seconded by SW.

3.
Finance Report

3.1
Statement of account as at 10 April 2019





            Bank                            Cash

B/F                                                                73.37                             0.00

Total Bank and cash                                     73.37
4.     Secretary’s Report

4.1    Nothing to report.

5.   Police Report 

5.1
During the month of March 2019 in the beat area BD01 – Bonnyrigg, Lasswade, Poltonhall & District – there were 54 recorded crimes reported, of which 15 were solved (27% solvency). During this time period, there were 326 calls to Police Scotland.
5.2
INCIDENTS OF NOTE

Between 8am and 3pm on Monday the 4th of March the window a property at Eskdale Court was smashed.

Between 9.30pm on Monday the 4th of March and 6.30am on Tuesday the 5th of March a silver Vauxhall Vectra car was stolen from Pentland Road. The vehicle key was attached to house keys and it suspected that these were left on the inside of the properties door lock, which were thereafter acquired by unknown persons. 

About 9am on Thursday the 7th of March a 35 year old female was stopped driving a vehicle without insurance at Lasswade Primary School. She has been reported for Road Traffic Offences.

About 5pm on Friday the 8th of March a youth entered Co-op and stole a bottle of vodka. The youth is described as white male, 14 years old, 5 foot 2 inches tall, short dirty blonde hair wearing all dark clothing. Enquiries are ongoing.

About 8.45pm on Friday the 8th of March a 39 year old man was arrested after being traced driving a vehicle whilst disqualified from driving and the vehicle was thereafter seized as no policy of insurance was in force. The man has been reported for road traffic offences.

About 8.20pm on Saturday the 9th of March a 38 year old man was arrested after causing a disturbance on High Street, Lasswade and has been reported.

Between 6.30pm on Saturday the 9th of March and 1pm on Sunday the 10th of March a vehicle parked on Cameron Crescent was broken in to by unknown persons and a handbag and its contents were stolen. The bag was later recovered.

About 5pm on Tuesday the 12th of March the owner of a property on Kevock Road discovered jewellery missing. Police enquiries are ongoing, but entry was not forced to the property.

Between 9pm on Tuesday the 12th of March and 8am on Wednesday the 13th of March a white Ford Transit parked on St Anne’s Path was broken in to and power tools stolen from within. 

Between 4pm on Tuesday the 12th of March and 8am on Wednesday the 13th of March a white Ford Transit parked on Cameron Crescent was broken in to and power tools/hand tools stolen from within. 

About 10:40 am on Wednesday the 13th of March the wing mirror and bonnet of a vehicle parked on Sherwood View were damaged.

About 2.30am on Friday the 15th of March 2 men wearing all dark clothing attempted to force entry to a garage at Grove Farm Gardens, but were disturbed by the properties owner.

About 6pm on Friday the 15th of March the conservatory window of a property at Skeltiemuir Avenue was smashed.

About 8pm on Friday the 15th of March a 13 year old youth stole quantities of fizzy juice from Tesco Express. He was seen by officers running from the store and was apprehended and charged.

About 8pm on Monday the 18th March at Eldindean Road an unknown person attempted to gain entry to property. Nothing was taken and no access was gained. 

On Saturday the 23rd March at Burnbrae Road an unknown person tried a door in attempts to gain entry to a property. No entry was gained.

Overnight between Monday the 25th of March and Tuesday 26th March at Burnbrae Place a parked white Ford Transit van was broken in to and power tools stolen from within.

About 8am on Thursday the 28th March 2019 at Lothian Street a dog walker was attacked by another dog. This has been reported to the Dog Warden. 

The rear of the flats at Dickson Grove has been identified as a youth disorder hotspot. In response to this community officers have carried out a site visit with Midlothian Council during which time several potential solutions were discussed including installing locked doors to the bins stores to deter youths loitering. 

Police Scotland’s’ Rural Crime campaign has now commenced seeing community officers patrolling locations where livestock worrying and acquisitive crime could be prevalent. As well as patrolling these countryside and farm locations officers will be engaging members of the public and issuing information leaflets.

If any person has any information about the incidents listed above, or indeed any other crime, please contact your Community Policing Officer                                           PC Jonny Cassidy, PC Owen Findlay or PC Christie Burnett via 101 or email:

Jonathan.cassidy@scotland.pnn.police.uk
Owen.Findlay@scotland.pnn.Police.uk
Christie.Burnett@scotland.pnn.police.uk
6.
Midlothian Councillors’ Report
6.1
Cllr DA reported that Dunedin School had taken part in the visit to a day at the Mining Museum.  Many different businesses were there including joiners and plumbers to try and encourage and get girls involved in such careers. There was also a promotion of girls in construction.  However, few schools from Midlothian had taken up the offer to attend and mostly it was schools from East Lothian.

6.2
The film studio people had been explaining to Midlothian Council what was going to happen at the site and if it went ahead it was hoped to have around 50 apprenticeships such as plumbing and joinery.  It would give enough experience for a young person to be able to work in film studios worldwide.
6.3
Cllr DA reported that there had been a high percentage of looked after/adopted/fostered children given permanent homes within a short time. Midlothian Council was doing so well that it was training other Councils.

6.4
It was noted that here had been a reduction in teacher numbers which had had an effect on Beeslack but not so much at Lasswade High.  However it meant there were fewer choices available within the curriculum.

6.5
Chair asked Cllr DA which committees she sat on and the following were noted:

· Local review planning – where permission has not been sought the committee would go and look at it and decide whether it could go ahead plan.  

· Licensing

· Parking and short term parking group

· Education 

6.6
PA said that any reduction in the curriculum was short sighted and it was wrong to be cutting back on deduction. Children needed and all round education. She also commented that since the Council was prepared to pay staff to park in Dalkeith then the money could surely be better spent. Chair said that where a subject was not offered in a particular school then pupils would be offered the subject at another school.  However, there was often a problem of transporting pupils.   Cllr DA commented that Newbattle was a centre of digital excellence and it should be able to link with other schools but it was not happening as quickly as it should.

6.7
PA referred to the upkeep of gardens at War Memorials. Chair said that PHCC had been asked by Midlothian Council if it wished to take on the responsibility of flowers beds.  However, there were none in Poltonhall but some groups were taking on the task of looking after those in Bonnyrigg.

6.8
There was a discussion about the number of Council house being built.  Cllr DA said that unfortunately there was not the land available to build on.  One thousand houses were due to be built over 15 years but there were currently 4,000 on the waiting list.   JC asked where the Council stood on the new homes at Hopefield and asked it Taylor Wimpey had made an application for HS12 yet.

6.9
Chair reported that he had been copied into an email about the sign on Polton Road.  When funding became available then the Midlothian Council would be replacing it.  Chair would email Cllr DM.                                                  Action: Chair 

7.
AOB

7.1
Poltonhall Galaday.   Kerry Frame and Gary Hunter attended on behalf of the Galaday Committee to request financial support by way of sponsorship from PHCC.   GH explained that unlike last year there would be no wristbands sold so there would be a small fee of between £2 and £3 for each attraction this year.  

7.2
He said that Santa’s Sleigh had raised just over £1,000 and that money would be used to pay for some of the rides so that they would be free e.g. ponies and military vehicles.
7.3
The Galaday Committee was asking PHCC for £300 sponsorship to pay for the printing of the Galaday Programme and an advert on the Facebook page about all future meetings.  

7.4
It was agreed to offer £300 sponsorship on the premise that PHCC received its 2019-20 funding from Midlothian Council that was expected in early April.
Date of Next Meeting
PLEASE NOTE THE NEXT MEETING WILL BE HELD A WEEK LATER THAN USUAL ON  WEDNESDAY 15 MAY 2019.
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